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Waltham Conservation Commission

September 10, 2015

Meeting Minutes
Attendees: Chairman Bill Doyle, Gerard Dufromont, Maureen Fowler, Daniel Keleher
Absent: Brad Baker, Tali Gill-Austern, Philip Moser
Public Meeting

Development Prospectus
9 Hope Avenue

Atty. Michael Connors spoke re: Boston Children’s Hospital, Waltham Campus.  He is requesting a zoning map amendment to change the zone from the small section of the campus (from residence A3 to HR2) to make it consistent throughout, and a text amendment which will change the height in HR2 from 74 ft. to 125 ft., and the number of stories from six to nine.  There are no wetlands in the area. 
Chairman Doyle signed off on the Prospectus.  

Motion to take two items out of order made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.

Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-657
Applicant: City of Waltham
Property Location: McKenna Playground, 10 Whitcomb Street
Carolyn Cooney is a landscape architect and consultant to the City for McKenna Playground.  She mentioned that it took a long time to grow the grass without fertilizer.  They had a hard time coordinating with DCR to mow the area, but they finally got an agreement with them.  The area will be mowed annually.  Ms. Cooney feels it was built to the requirements of the Order of Conditions.  Chairman Doyle would like to setup a site visit to confirm the as-built reflects what has been constructed, proposed and approved.  Site visit scheduled for Mon., Sept. 14th at 5:00 p.m.

Motion to continue to the next meeting made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.

Public Meeting

Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-631
Applicant: Hines MIP River Street LLC
Property Location: 36 River Street

Scott Doty and Matt Tryder, Civil Engineers of the project, represented the Applicant.  Mr. Doty requested a 
site visit by the Commission for their Certificate of Compliance request.  It is scheduled for 5:45 p.m. on 
Mon., Sept. 14th.  
Motion made to continue to the next meeting made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont. 
Motion passed.
Motion to take another item out of order by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.

Public Hearing

Notice of Intent: DEP File # (Not yet assigned)
Applicant: David Meyer

Property Location: 107 Riverview Avenue
Project Type: Removal of asphalt driveway, regrade backyard away from foundation including addition of fill material, extend existing secondary driveway.

Dave Meyer, property owner, represented himself.  Marci Stoda, 105 Riverview Avenue, attended to provide supporting information.
Mr. Meyer is proposing to remove an old asphalt driveway in the backyard and regrade the backyard to improve water runoff and to extend the existing driveway to the east of the house.  He is hoping that with the extensive description and the photographs he submitted, the Commission would be able to get by without a site plan drawn up.  Mrs. Stoda noted that the work appears to fall under “Exempt Minor Activities” because it’s outside of the 50 ft. buffer.  She gave Mrs. Fowler an as-built plan of her property.  There is a retaining wall between the two properties where some of the work will be done.
Mrs. Fowler asked if they are on the water. Mr. Meyer replied that they are across the street from the water.

Mrs. Stoda noted that the street’s name is Forest Grove Road.

Mr. Dufromont asked what they are putting in when they take out the driveway.  Mr. Meyer stated that on either side of the existing rear driveway, as well as in between the parking circle, there is an existing slope. They are going to mimic that slope.  They are not putting in a retaining wall.  When they remove the driveway material, they will put in fill to level the yard.  Mr. Dufromont asked if they are extending the garage to put in a two-car garage.  Mr. Meyer confirmed that they are.  He also stated they are adding significantly less material than what they are removing as far as the pavement goes.

Chairman Doyle confirmed that the loop driveway is completely going away and they are planting grass, and the curb cuts that go down to the roadway will go away.  
Mr. Dufromont asked how Mr. Meyer felt if the Commission requested that bushes are planted where they are removing the hardtop to reduce runoff.  Mr. Meyer stated they would be open to adding vegetation there. 
Mrs. Fowler suggested a site visit.  

Chairman Doyle suggested the Applicant get a GIS plot plan and blow it up to scale.

Mr. Dufromont asked about the retaining wall that borders the two properties.  Mrs. Stoda stated it is leaning over and it’s going to fall.  It’s unclear who owns the wall.  
Chairman Doyle noted that it looks like the wall is owned 50/50.  The NOI filing is for 107 Riverview, therefore the burden falls on Mr. Meyer to close out the filing on 107.  When you open up a file, there’s a trigger on the deed and you can’t sell the property until the whole process is closed.  There is a legal requirement to get a curb cut.  The fact that there is no driveway, then potentially there may be a legal issue.  

Site visit scheduled for Mon., Sept. 14th at 6:30 p.m.

Mrs. Fowler confirmed that a contractor will be doing the work.

Mr. Keleher noted that he has no problem with having the lack of a site plan.  It is a rule the Commission created, and it’s a rule that can be changed.  He feels that if the Commission revises the rules, this is one that should be revisited.  

Motion to continue to the next public hearing made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Keleher.  Motion passed.

Motion to resume Commission business made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Keleher.  Motion passed. 
Public Hearing Continued
Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-698 (Under Review)
Applicant: Boston Properties
Property Location: 170 Tracer Lane
Project Type: Reconfigure parking areas and building access

Atty. Philip McCourt represented the Applicant.  He stated that this is one of Boston Properties’ first properties in the Waltham area and they are currently updating it in relationship to the outside skin as well as remodeling it.  They would like to improve the driveway and access to it. 
Giuliana DiMambro of Boston Properties stated that when they came before the Commission a few months ago, they wanted to relocate the road and bring it straight to the building.  That would have required removing the    cul-de-sac which would have required several waivers which they didn’t think would be an issue.  They went before other agencies and were faced with very strong opposition to remove the cul-de-sac, so they redesigned the plan.  They are still planning on redoing the plaza at the entryway to the building.  They will be removing some trees to create some visibility and a better connection to the building.  They want to do some relandscaping, put in non-invasive native species, add a pedestrian path, then repave the area.  When they first filed the NOI, all of the work would have been done at 170 Tracer Lane.  With the new plan, part of the work will be done on 1601 Trapelo Road and a new NOI will be filed for that area. Chairman Doyle asked if the drainage would not be changing from the original plan.  Ms. DiMambro stated that it will be changing and for the better.  Chairman Doyle noted that the road is all privateway and that a cul-de-sac does not create frontage.   

Ms. DiMambro stated that it does and there is 400 ft. of frontage around the cul-de-sac on the property.  That is what made people uncomfortable about signing one of the waivers.  
Chris Lovett with VHB noted he would be discussing the drainage changes. The existing loading dock will be removed and they are doing some regrading to address accessibility issues at the front door at the plaza because they do not meet ADA requirements.  They are doing some regrading, expanding and reshaping the island.  For the drainage improvements, they are adding a water quality device for each of the outlets.   There is a small sidewalk addition by the building that will be graded out to a bioretention area and they have a small infiltration area at the end of the cul-de-sac toward the wetlands.  Cambridge Water issued a letter of support for the project.  

Ray Dunetz, Landscape Architects, spoke about trying to push native species for increased habitat and drought tolerance.  Closer to the building, they are doing things that are more appropriate for the corporate office building.  Many of the plants they would be using are native to New England and the eastern United States.  There are a few plants that are not native.  Mrs. Fowler confirmed they are not doing the walkway around the back of the building.
Mrs. Fowler pointed out that on one of the plans it states “potential building addition”.  Ms. DiMambro stated they are not planning on doing that at this time.
Chairman Doyle asked if the Commission has anymore questions.  There were none.  He asked the public if they have any comments.   There were no comments.
Motion to close the public hearing made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.

Motion to issue a positive Order of Conditions with no special conditions made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.  
Public Meeting

Request for Determination of Applicability

Applicant: Boston Properties

Property Location: Third Avenue

Project Type: Perform maintenance measures which includes invasive species removal, seeding, and erosion control installation.

Atty. Phil McCourt represented the Applicant.  They are requesting a negative Determination of Applicability.  They don’t believe the Conservation Commission has jurisdiction over the wetlands because they were built under an Order of Conditions for MassDOT, but they want to confirm that. 

Giuliana DiMambro noted that the area between Third Avenue and I-95 is very overgrown with non-native invasive species. The majority of the property is on MassDOT’s property.  Boston Properties approached MassDOT to state they want to clean up the area and MassDOT is largely in favor of the project because it will make the property look a lot better.  The Applicant has come up with a phased approach that will happen over three years.  They want to treat and remove the invasive species, encourage the native non-invasive species and supplement them as necessary, and get rid of dead or soon-to-be dead trees.  The result will be more of a meadow: taller grasses which are much more natural and healthy.

Chairman Doyle asked if the Commission believes this triggers the Wetlands Protection Act. 

Mrs. Fowler stated that this is a drainage structure on MassDOT property.  Nick Skoly, VHB, stated MassDOT calls it a swale with catch basins and a drainage system that was created in 2008.
Ray Dunetz stated they worked with MassDOT to phase out the project over three years to get rid of the invasives.  They will protect all of the native vegetation already on the site.  They will first remove all of the dead and invasive trees.  Ms. DiMambro stated most of the work will be done from Third Avenue.  Mr. Dunetz stated the work will be done at specific hours of the day.  They want to transform the landscape.  Part of work is to eliminate the organic matter that is on the slope which invasives love, and plant sedges.  

Mr. Dunetz stated they are trying to make a healthy landscape.  They will mow it once a year.

Mrs. Fowler asked what Letter H (hack and squirt) in the documents means. 
Mr. Dunetz replied that you have to have the tree think that it’s still alive and growing in order to treat it with the chemicals, so you cut into the bark system while it’s still living and squirt the chemicals into it. The roots will suck in all of the chemicals.
Mrs. Fowler confirmed that the work will be very selective and that they will be using erosion controls.
Mr. Dunetz stated they are putting in compost socks.

Mrs. Fowler asked how long Phase One will take during fall to winter.  Mr. Dunetz stated it will probably be a month or two in the fall.  Most of the work will be done during the growing season.

Motion to issue a negative Determination of Applicability with no conditions.  This project is outside the Conservation Commission’s jurisdiction. It has been shown this is a drainage swale created after 1995.  Motion made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Commission Business

· Mr. Keleher recommended minor modifications to the meeting minutes from 8/13/2015.  Motion to approve meeting minutes with minor modifications made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Correspondence
· Roy Vercollone from J. J. O’Brien and Sons sent an e-mail to the Commission (and appeared at the meeting to answer any questions) explaining they need to cut and cap the sewer line at 231 Second Avenue.  Chairman Doyle stated this is a minor modification to an open Notice of Intent.  Mrs. Fowler stated that the work is exempt under utilities.  Commission will write a letter to the City stating the work falls under exempt activities.
· Bishop’s Forest – homeowner asked if there is conservation land behind her property. Commission to send GIS map to her.
· Emergency repair on Second Avenue was sent to Jerry.  Mrs. Fowler suggested the Commission ask Steve Casazza for an update.  
Old Business  
Chairman Doyle
· No updates
Mr. Dufromont
· No updates
Mrs. Fowler

· No updates
Mr. Keleher

· No updates
Site visit reports
· Mrs. Fowler did a site visit at the Holiday Inn on Wyman Street.  They took out the erosion controls before they filed a Request for Certificate of Compliance.  She recommends writing a letter and requesting that the Applicant come in within six weeks for a Certificate of Compliance request.
Other Business

· Mr. Dufromont asked about 404 Wyman St.  They had a problem with water washing out gravel during a storm in 2014.  The Applicant needs to file a new Notice of Intent since the previous Order of Conditions has expired.  Mrs. Fowler asked that they be contacted to close out their old Order of Conditions.  
· Moody Street sidewalk project.  A resident called to ask for the minutes that approved the trees being removed during the project. Chairman Doyle stated that the trees were not in the Conservation Commission’s jurisdiction.  The project is the Mayor’s and the resident needs to be referred to her.  
· Mrs. Fowler requested that Julie get a price quote to remove “Keach Terrace” and have the sign say,   “City of Waltham Conservation Land”.
Motion to adjourn made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Keleher. Motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 8:14 p.m.

Approved 9-24-2015


